
Graduate Board 
Room 57, Stodder Hall 

Thursday, October 17, 2019 
3:00 pm – refreshments 

3:15 pm - meeting 

AGENDA 

1. Review/approval of the September 26, 2019 Graduate Board minutes

2. Review/approval of the October 1, 2019 Curriculum Committee report

New Courses:

ECO 505 – Sustainable Energy Economics and Policy 

SPI 550 – International Environments Economics and Policy   (waiting for Mario) 

EDT 563 Online – Future Ready: Embedding Design Thinking in the Learning Process 

EDT 571 Online- Methods of Teaching Inclusive K-12 Computer Science 

Course Modifications: 

ENG 508- Graduate Workshop in Poetry 

3. Announcements/updates:

a. Graduate School Open House - discussion regarding feedback from departments.

a) What constitutes success of a recruitment event?

b) Other ideas for an alternative event for next year?

b. Faculty events:  Conferences, Meetings, Community Outreach Opportunities – notify the

Graduate School, and we will help promote your event, add to our event calendars (internal

& external) and in some cases can provide materials, etc… for a professional experience.

c. Communications – if you have information that needs to go to ALL applicants for your

program, please get in touch with Fiona Libby so that she can help you craft the message

and get it to your applicant pool.

d. Mug Club –

a) Nov 7- Time Management in 57 Stodder Hall ;

b) Dec 5 – C/V & Resume Writing & Professional Head Shots – Career Center

4. Enrollment management/budget update



5. Review of program/curricular changes

 4+1 plan for the MA in Intermedia

 UMaine/UMPI collaborative MEd program in Ed Leadership

6. One University and UMS appointments to the Graduate Faculty

7. Prioritization of E&G-funded assistantships

8. Items arising



 

 

 
 

Graduate Board 
Room 57, Stodder Hall 

Thursday, September 26, 2019 
3:00 pm – refreshments 

3:15 pm - meeting 
 

AGENDA 
 

Meeting called to order:  3:20PM 

 

In Attendance:   P.Agrrawal, J.Bonnet, T.Bowden, A.Cruz-Uribe, L. Darling, S. Delcourt, D. Dryer, S. Ell, 

K.Evans, S. Flanagan, J.Gill, H. Greig, N. Hall, K. Harding-Heber, C. Isenhour, S. Jain, Z. Jin, M. Kienzler, 

A. Knowles, K. Kreutz, M. LaRocque, J. Mclymer, I. Mette, H. Onsrud, L. Rickard, D. Shulman, O. Smith, 

M. Tajvidi, K. Varahramyan, K. Vekasi, T. Yoo, Z. Zhang. 

 

S. Delcourt opened the meeting asking members to update the attendance list – or add their name as proxy if 

they are acting on behalf of someone else.  (Updated attendance list will be recorded with minutes.) 

 

1. Review/approval of the May 9, 2019 Graduate Board minutes.   

 Motion to amend – Owen Smith – statement is missing part or misunderstood – ownership of 

names statement was intended to argue against the ownership of names – as disciplines change, 

there are more cross connections.  (We should not own certain terminology.) Owen will send an 

edited statement to be included per Scott’s request. 

 No further amendments – motion to approve with the amendment – (Owen Smith)  

i.  One abstention from vote – Nancy Hall (was not here in May) – all others approved. 

 

2. Review/approval of the September 3, 2019 Curriculum Committee report 

 

New Courses:   

  EDT 572 - Teaching Programming in Multiple Paradigms 

  ECO 550 - International Environmental Economics and Policy 

  MEE 590 - Modern Control Theory and Applications 

  FSN 542 - Sustainability, Nutrition and Health 

 

Course Modifications: 

  ECO 581 - Agent-Based Modeling 

  EDT 616 - New Directions for Educational Technology 

 

 

S. Delcourt – ECO 550 was also to be cross-listed as SPI 550.  This action had not gone through the 

proper channel to be approved yet – it will be coming next month after approval from the College of 

Liberal Arts and Sciences. 

Cindy Isenhour – motioned to approve – and there was unanimous approval. 



 

 

 

3. Announcements/updates: 

a.  Orientation Recap (Kathleen) – successful event 

 TA day – full day held in Stodder 

 

 Graduate Student Day –  reduced to 3:00PM-5:00PM to boost attendance and 

encourage more use of the online orientation. (Library or campus tours offered 

1pm-3pm)  

o If anyone has corrections for the online orientation– please send to 

graduate@maine.edu or to Kathleen directly.   

 

 TA Boot camp – moving forward meetings at least once per month with the goal 

to cover a couple of different topics each month.  There is still space available for 

new teaching assistants who would like to attend and interested TAs may register 

online. Go to the CITL website – and click the link for development opportunities 

for graduate students.  You can register online if you have TA’s who may be 

interested.  There is a stipend for successful completion of the bootcamp.  

 

b.  Ice Cream Social Recap (formerly the picnic) – 100 students attended this year.  We will 

plan for 200-300 next year.  We will get the word out sooner and more often next year –not 

only to students but to faculty and staff as had been the custom with the picnic. 

 

c.  Mug Club – First Thursday of every month; 4-6pm (See handout).  October Mug Club will 

feature a presentation on public speaking – flyers distributed.  

 

 

d. Workshop on Best Practices in Mentoring (October 3, 12-1pm) in the Graduate School – 

Susan Gardner will facilitating the discussion. 

 

e. Graduate School Open House – Thursday, October 3, 2019; 3:30pm-6:00pm in the 

Graduate School.  We will have tables available for all programs who are interested in 

attending.   We typically get 100-125 students who attend.  If a faculty member isn’t 

available please send a graduate student from your program.  We distributed flyers in local 

communities and have advertised on Facebook for the event. 

 

f. Conversations with college deans, directors and chairs groups…Because many chairs and 

directors are also interested in discussing the University’s      graduate mission and graduate 

efforts in their schools/departments, K. Varahramyan and S. Delcourt will be meeting with 

the college leadership groups.  First meeting is with CLAS chairs and directors on 

November 12. 

 

g. Stodder Hall renovations – Due to a space crunch on campus, the office of International 

Programs will be moving to Stodder 3rd floor (south wing) and overnight guest housing will 

also move to the 3rd floor (opposite wing).  Graduate students living on the third floor will 

move to the first floor. Scott is holding a meeting tonight with residents to go over the 

changes and what to expect over the next few weeks. 

 

4. AY 19-20 plan for developing measures of graduate student learning outcomes as required by NECHE – 

Mandy Barrington will be doing a pilot workshop involving the UMaineGOLD programs since outcomes 

assessment is one of the fifteen UMaineGOLD standards. 

mailto:graduate@maine.edu


 

 

M. Barrington:  From the May 2019 GB meeting, we asked for your feedback.  We have decided to 

focus on the first step – to develop student learning outcomes for each graduate program (see handout).  

Different degree types may have different outcomes.  Accredited programs likely have student outcomes 

already described.  

Short term goal - for all departments to have student learning outcomes and have them published 

on the program web-pages. 

 

Long term goal - for all grad programs to have an assessment plan based on learning outcomes.  

The office of assessment will support program assessment development.   

 

The President is going to meet with NECHE in November to discuss the recent accreditation 

visit.  We would like to make progress between now and then and have an interim assessment 

plan to present.  

 

Course outcomes are now included on new course proposals – so these will make determining 

program outcomes easier moving forward. 

 

Lacey Darling suggested that graduate students as the end users be involved in the creation of 

suitable program outcomes. 

 

Deb Shulman asked if Mandy might be available to help programs interested in starting this 

process on their own. She confirmed that she would be happy to help.  

(Mandy is listed as Amanda Barrington in Gmail.)  

 

5. Enrollment management update – according to Debra Allen, OIR, we have surpassed 2100 graduate 

students – the last time we surpassed 2100 graduate students was in 2012.  Efforts to support graduate 

enrollment growth have been paying off.    We are about 5% higher in enrollment than the same time last 

year – and nearly 5% higher than the mid-October censusenrollment from last year.  We are also within 

100 credit hours of exceeding the projected revenue target for graduate enrollment.      

 

6. Discussion of timeline for admission decisions 

 

S. Delcourt asked the Graduate Board membership regarding the timing of admission decisions.  He 

noted that by the beginning of the fall semester there are still about 75 students who completed their 

applications in January and have not received an admission decision, prompting some students to request 

a refund of their application fees.  How can we make this process work better so students have a clearer 

picture of their admission status? 

 

Jacquelyn Gill – spoke for SBE – when students come to her they try to match students to advisors before 

encouraging them to apply.  Some students may still apply without identifying an advisor.   We don’t 

reject them until the last possible minute because we might have space for them at the last minute if a 

project develops and an advisor is identified.  Scott asked if students receive regular communication from 

the department about their status, so they are not wondering about what is happening in the meantime. 

Jacquelyn stated that it would be a huge burden for the administrators in her department to do this 

without a batch mailing option.   

 

Zhen Zhang – suggested that the Graduate School helped GSBSE with batch messaging in Target X. 

Kathleen suggested that Jacquelyn get in touch with the Graduate School to avoid the customer service 

issues that no response is causing for the students.  Graduate School is happy to help.   



 

 

 

Scott asked if other programs following the same model? 

 

Mehdi Tajvidi replied that SFR- also admits only people with a willing advisor.  Jessica Leahy worked 

with students last year to offer the non-thesis MF program for some of the others who met admission 

standards.   

 

S. Delcourt noted that having a nonthesis or professional option for students who are not matched with an 

advisor is a good option for the following reasons: 

 

 Helps fill seats in low enrolled classes and increase overall enrollment. 

 Speeds up admission decisions not needing to wait for a willing advisor. 

 Students in professional programs will often come with scholarship support as opposed to 

assistantship support. 

 

Delcourt mentioned that April 15 is typically the deadline set by the Council of Graduate Schools for 

admission action when students are offered financial support. If a student completed his/her application 

by January 15th, could we send a letter to the student by April 15th to let them know that financial 

support/advisor is not currently available and asking if they would they like to remain on a waiting list? 

 

Suggestion from James McClymer - If departments are already communicating with students, can these 

students not receive the waiting list letter?  Scott suggested that the Graduate School, send each program 

a list of pending applicants sometime after April 15 so that programs could indicate the status of each 

student; maybe check boxes for (a) accept, (b) reject, (c) waiting list or (d) program is communicating 

with student? 

 

Scott reminded everyone of the survey for graduate program admission practices that was sent in mid-

August to graduate coordinators – we are hoping to collect information regarding admission practices by 

program that will help the Graduate School assist individual programs. 

 

Suggestion from the group (D. Shulman) – they would like cheat sheet on how to use Target X.  Some 

tips and tricks like adding the URL to copy emails to the students into Target X.  (Have Crystal put 

something together to explain how to use this feature).  We will explore all of these options.   

We have been working at building more communications in the Target X system – including messages 

that would encourage students to find an advisor, etc… There is a new comprehensive communication 

plan that Fiona and Crystal have been working on for all of our programs – and we could consider 

building this in so that students in each program are receiving appropriate messaging based on the 

admissions practice for that program. 

 

 

7. Recap of the March 8 graduate summit and discussion of AY 2019-20 graduate priorities  

 Summit last year – Vice President and Dean Varahramyan, former Provost Hecker, Associate 

Provost Monique Larocque, and Associate Vice President Scott Delcourt planned and hosted the 

summit. 

 

Strategic Vision and Values Planning (handout) from S. Delcourt.   

Scott presented some of the slides that are on the Provost website under Strategic Vision and 

Values.   

 

 



 

 

3 key value statements:   

 Fostering Learner Success 

 Creating and Innovating for Maine and Beyond 

 Growing and Advancing Partnerships 

 

While much of the work on fostering learner success has focused on undergraduate education, 

online education is also a key component of this value. Doctoral education is a key component in 

both creating and innovating in Maine and beyond and in growing and advancing partnerships. 

 

President Ferrini-Mundy was asked by the Chancellor to develop a plan for research and 

development within the UMS. 

 

Three overarching goals were developed which all have implications for graduate education: 

Make Maine the best state in the nation in which to live, work, and learn by 

2030. 

Establish an innovative – driven Maine economy for the 21st century. 

Prepare the knowledge and innovation workforce for Maine. 

 

If you look at Burning Glass and other job forecasting sites – more jobs now require a masters’ 

degree.   

 

Undergraduate enrollment is declining and will continue to decline all across the nation – except 

the southeast.  There will be a net decrease in traditional college-aged students.  More 

universities are looking at graduate programs as a new revenue stream to replace losses in 

undergraduate enrollment.   

 

Kathleen will send EAB webinar to Graduate Board for background information. 

 

Keith Evans – would like to have Scott’s slides from the Provost’s presentation sent to the 

Graduate Board as well. 

 

More students with an undergrad degree will be looking to complete a masters’ degree.  In 

addition, there will be more adult learners.  Southeast population is growing – but, not at the 

same rate as the northeast is shrinking. 

 

L. Darling served on the childcare committee – we need to realize that many older students who 

will be returning for graduate degrees have families.  A student she surveyed commented that 

they chose to pursue graduate school instead of having a family.  Concern is:  what are we doing 

to better prepare for this population – knowing that they may be coming to us with families? 

 

An idea discussed among the GB was a modest alumni discount that might be an idea to recruit 

new graduate students. 

 

Kristen Vekasi – the United States is behind many countries in addressing this crisis– she has 

research on this that she will share with Scott. 

 

Alumni and job placement - do any programs keep track of where alum ended up? 

 

Exit interviews – J. Gill suggested that they have tried to conduct in the past to get a sense of 

where alums are going. 



 

 

 

Kathleen let Grad Board know that we are currently working on exit interviews with Institutional 

Research – Mandy & Deb.  We had a 50% response rate in our May 2019 Grad Survey.   

 

D. Shulman & Anne Knowles and others would like to see the data from our 2018 and 2019 

survey.  Results from 2018, although sometimes brutally candid, can be shared with the Graduate 

Board via email.  Reporting will be improved with the help of Institutional Research for the 2019 

survey and should be available in a few weeks. 

 

Where should we expand in graduate education?  Where are the jobs?   Students are asking for 

certain programs.  For example, computing and data science occupations are growing rapidly.  

Should we target where our academic strengths are or where the jobs will be? 

 

S. Delcourt presented a slide showing ten-year enrollment trends in UMaine graduate programs.   

There has been a pronounced decrease in professional master’s programs followed by an 

increase in the last few years so that we are just about at the same enrollment as ten years ago.  

Much of the growth has been in online enrollment. Doctoral enrollment and research-focused 

master’s enrollment have remained relatively stable since enrollment in these programs has been 

largely dependent on assistantship support.  However, the lines have crossed with more doctoral 

students now enrolled in these programs than master’s students. 

 

UMaine’s goal is to grow both master’s and doctoral Programs.  We have a tuition revenue 

incentive plan in place with UMaineGOLD.  K. Varahramyan has talked about an incentive to 

grow non-online professional programs (TOPS) where some of the tuition revenue would be 

returned to the graduate programs from enrollment growth in non-thesis masters programs. 

These funds could be used to build additional instructional capacity for more enrollment growth 

and more revenue return or used to fund assistantships.  Financial options will be left to 

programs.  At the same time, we are trying to shift more university assistantship support to 

doctoral programs to reach Carnegie R1 status. 

 

S. Delcourt presented a slide on the number of masters vs. doctoral students funded currently – 

vs. a model with more of the funding directed towards doctoral students 

 

K. Evans – asked about whether or not we are being encouraged to develop a PhD program if we 

don’t currently have one.   

 

K. Varahramyan - we are the State’s largest university and the only research university.  We 

cannot afford to have master’s programs that are exclusively research-oriented where all students 

require funding.   We need to boost our professional programs at the master’s level through a 

revenue-sharing model and we need to grow our doctoral enrollment. We also have to find better 

ways to use University resources, for example purchase of academic journals and how decisions 

are made in this respect.  Dean Varahramyan mentioned that the University had a late budget 

adjustment this year – but that as long as we keep growing, we should be fine.  Graduate 

enrollment growth this year helped reduce the impact of a smaller undergraduate class. 

 

Hamish Greig – we need to be aware that master’s programs are a major component of the 

research activity in some of our programs.  The funding can be critical to attracting students to 

our programs.  J. Gill added – some of what was said counters the logic of having master’s 

degree students to help with research, etc… this could create issues with finding students to 

assist with research.  This may also have unintended consequences in impacting faculty 



 

 

promotion and tenure achievement.  K. Varahramyan responded that external funding could be 

used for this purpose for research-active faculty.  What we are considering is simply shifting the 

University funding preference towards doctoral students where the bias is now shifted towards 

master’s students. 

 

K. Varahramyan – talked about growing revenue and investing that money back into the 

programs.  If we want to become an R1 University – for better recognition of UMaine for the 

strength of our research programs.  The number of doctoral degree recipients has an impact on 

achieving R1 status.  Non-stem – need to grow doctoral programs in these areas since these 

programs are weighted more heavily when counting doctoral degree recipients.. 

 

K. Varahramyan - part of the bigger picture is the growth of the research enterprise.  The 

University is already rewarding the PI’s – with direct cost recovery coming back to them.  We 

should also return some of the direct cost recovery to the departments.   

 

J. McClymer – do you track the number of students who convert from master’s to doctoral 

programs?  S. Delcourt responded that there is no formal tracking although the information is in 

MaineStreet.  Changes happen both ways since many students apply to doctoral programs to 

receive preferential treatment for funding and then switch to master’s programs. 

 

 

Meeting adjourned at 5:05 PM.   

 

































































































 

 

 

October 8, 2019 
 

 
 

Dear Dr. Delcourt, 

 
I am submitting for consideration Intermedia Progrtams’ proposal for a 4 plus 1 

combined BA and MA Degree track that would be part of the two-year MA 

degree in lntermedia. This 4+1 Program will draw specifically from existing 

MA/MFA courses and resources and made possible by the recent approval of 

the MA in Intermedia Degree.  

 

The specifics of the proposed 4 + 1 MA program and degree are covered in 

detail in the application materials. It will require little or no programmatic 

changes, beyond administrative ones, to begin offering the 4+1 opt ion for 

an MA degree.  This program will provide a needed and important option 

for graduate students wanting to pursue graduate study in the arts and 

interdisciplinary studies at the University of Maine and across all system 

campuses. Although requiring no new resources or funding to initiate the 

program if, and as it grows, additional resources, particularly for on line 

course support, will be necessary.  

 

One of our broad primary rationales for this program is to expand graduate level 

arts education across all of the system campuses. We have already approached 

the programs at UMA, UMFK, UMPI, UMF and they have positively responded 

to this opportunity for their students. Over the next year the Intermedia 

Programs, Graduate School and DLL will continue to work with these campuses 

and create official agreements to expand the 4+1 program to them. We will 

additionally as seek an agreement with USM with the aim of offering this 

program across all system campuses. 

 

If I can provide any additional materials or answer any questions please do 

not hesitate to ask. 
 
 

 
Sincerely, 

 
 

 
 

Dr. Owen F. Smith, Director 
Intermedia Programs 
5785 Stewart Hall  



Four Plus One Master’s Degree (BA/MA) in the Intermedia Program 

The Intermedia Program offers the opportunity for students throughout the University of 

Maine system to earn a Bachelors degree (BA) in an arts area and a Masters degree (MA) 

in Intermedia at the University of Maine, Orono in five combined years of study (the Four 

Plus One program).  

The major advantage in pursuing a combined BA/MA program is that the student may 

count nine graduate course credits taken during their undergraduate senior year toward 

both the BA and MA degrees. Furthermore, the cost of earning the MA degree is reduced 

because students pay undergraduate tuition rather than graduate tuition for the double-

counted courses taken in their senior year. 

The Four Plus One is a highly selective program. The program is designed for a non-thesis, 

project based, MA degree. It is intended for students seeking credentials in entry-level 

employment in jobs which emphasize creative production, critical thinking and applied 

innovation in diverse areas of the arts. 

Core Program Requirements 

Students enrolled in the Four Plus one program earn a BA degree at the end of their senior 

year, and graduate along with the rest of their class. In the Four Plus One Program the MA 

is earned after the fifth year, based on the combined graduate work completed in their 

senior year as an undergraduate and in their one additional year (15 months) as a graduate 

student. 

During the senior year, which serves as a bridge year between the BA and MA programs, 

students typically take nine graduate-level course credits at the 500-level or above that can 

count toward both the BA and MA degrees; only courses passed with a grade of “B” or 

better will be counted for the MA degree.  Over the course of earning the MA degree, 

students are permitted a maximum of two 400-level courses in their arts field or topic of 

concentration. 

Four Plus One Coursework and Project 

Students must complete 33 credit hours of course work. At least 27 credit hours must be 
taken at the graduate level, including four Intermedia core classes (IMD 500, IMD 501, IMD 
561 and IMD 562) and two critique classes (IMD 570 and IMD 571). Students will take 
three elective courses in the arts (two can be take at the 400 level). A project class for 6 
credits will complete the course of study. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
4+ 1 Course schedule: 
 
Senior Year   - 9 credits 

Fall: IMD 500 

Spring: IMD 501; Elective  

Summer after Senior Year – 3 credits 

IMD 570 

Graduate Year  1 - 18 credits 

Fall: IMD 571; Elective 2, Elective 3 

Spring:  IMD 561; IMD 562; Final Project 

Summer Year 1 – 3 credits 

Summer: Final Project 

Two of the three classes (IMD 500 and IMD 501) to be taken in the senior year will be 

offered at UMaine but available on line and in person as hybrid courses. The third class can 

be any approved arts class taken at the students home institution (any UMaine system 

campus) at the 400 level or above. These three courses are the ones that would be 

counted for both the BA and the MA degree. 

Admissions 

Students apply for the Four Plus One during their junior year (at least 60 but no more than 

100 completed credit hours applicable towards the BA degree). Student must have an 

undergraduate GPA of 3.5 or higher. In addition, applicants must identify a graduate faculty 

member from the Intermedia Program who is willing to serve as their 

undergraduate/graduate academic mentor before being admitted into the Intermedia 4+1 

program for the MA degree. 

The application deadline is February 1. Student complete an application supplied by the 

Intermedia Program and submit the application directly to the Program rather than to the 

Graduate School. The Intermedia Program Admission Committee will make admissions 

decisions no later than March 1.   

Please note that admission to the Four Plus One programs includes provisional admission 

to the Graduate School. Formal applications for admission to the MA program (including 

payment of the application fee) must be made through the Graduate School and should 



occur no later than spring of the senior year. The GRE requirement is not required for 

student in the Four Plus One program and the MA degree in Intermedia.  Also note that 

students must maintain a 3.5 GPA or higher through completion of the BA degree 

graduation in order to benefit from the double-counted credits. 

Students who meet the above requirements must matriculate in the MA program within 

three months after receiving their BA degree in order to apply the double-counted credits 

towards the MA degree. Students in the Four Plus One program must complete the MA 

curriculum within 15 months of matriculation. Under extraordinary circumstances, a student 

may petition to delay matriculation up to an additional 12 months. 

Tuition 

Undergraduate tuition is charged for all graduate courses taken in the senior ear.  Graduate 

tuition will be charged for courses taken after matriculation into the MA program. 

Approximate Timeline, Admission and Senior year  

Junior Year 

Fall Semester – contact MFA Director or Assistant Director to discuss interests and plan of 

study for senior year 

February 1 – application submitted to the Graduate Advisor, Intermedia Program, IMRC 

Center 

March 1 – decision on admission made and the names of all admitted Four Plus One 

students submitted to the Graduate School. 

May 1 – register for classes and complete program of study with Intermedia Director. 

Senior Year (in 4+1 program) 

Fall Semester – sign up for IMD 500 (can be taken as an online class) 

Spring Semester – Sign up for IMD 501 (can be taken online) and one 400 arts elective at 

their undergraduate institution.  

Application Procedure 

This program is highly selective. Students must have a cumulative GPA of at least 3.5 to be 

admitted and must maintain that GPA through graduation in order to apply the graduate-

level course credit earned as an undergraduate towards the MA degree. The program is 

only open to all current University of Maine System undergraduates. 

 



 

Application must include: 

1. A statement of purpose. This statement should discuss anything that might be relevant to 

an admissions decision. This will be your opportunity to talk to the admissions committee 

directly. Ideally, your statement should address why you wish to be admitted to the 

combined BA/MA program, your preparation for the program and your future plans after 

receiving a MA degree. This is also your opportunity to discuss anything else you might 

need the admissions committee to know about you, but please keep your statement 

relevant to an admissions decision to a research program.  This statement should be no 

more than two single-spaced pages. 

2. Two letters of recommendation. These letters must come from University of Maine 

System faculty or other Arts professionals form the State of Maine. These letters can be 

mailed directly to the program or they can be included along with the application in a sealed 

envelope. 

3. Portfolio of 12-20 works competed in the last three years. They can be in combination of 

any media, material or medium. Including visual arts, performance and theater works, audio 

and music works, new media and digital works, creative writing and poetry and any and all 

forms of creative engagement. Emphasis should be placed on variety and diversity of 

works and media. 

4. A current University of Maine System transcript. Only a University of Maine System 

transcript is needed. 

Deadline: Applications must be made by the beginning of second semester of the junior 

year. 

Applications should be sent to: 

Combined BA/MA Program in Intermedia Arts, Intermedia Program, 5785 Stewart 

Commons, University of Maine, Orono, ME  04469 

Admission Decisions 

Admission decisions are made by the Intermedia Graduate Review Committee. This is a 

highly selective program. The committee will carefully review all submitted materials to 

determine whether the applicant is likely to succeed in graduate-level coursework. The 

committee will pay special attention to the portfolio and letters of recommendation in 

making their admission decision. The committee looks for potential in addition to existing 

achievements so the statement of purpose is of special import in the committee’s decision.  

 



Appendix A: System wide faculty participants:  

 
 Dr. Owen F. Smith, Director  Intermedia MFA, UM 

 

 Dr. Laurie E. Hicks, Professor of Art, UM 
 
 

 Dr. Susan Smith, MFA, Assistant Director of IMFA, UM 
 
 

 Sheridan Adams, MFA, Instructional Designer, Center for Innovation in Teaching 
and Learning  (CITL), UM 

 
 

 Gustavo  Aguilar, DMA, MFA, Associate Professor of Experimental Performance, 
Chaiir Division of the Arts, UMF 

 

 Sarah Maline, Associate Professor of Art History, UMF 
 

 Dawn Nye, Associate Professor of Art, UMF 
 

 Jesse Potts, Associate Professor of Art, UMF 
 

 Steve Pane, Professor of Music, UMF 
 
 

 Bernie Vinzani, MFA, Professor of Books Arts, UMMA 
 

 Eugine C. Nichols, Professor of Music, UMMA 
 

 Marcus LiBrizzi, Professor of English, UMMA 
 
 

 Robert Rainey, MFA, Associate Professor of Photography, UMA 
 

 Peter Precourt, MFA, Associate Professor of Art, Program Coordinator, UMA 
 
 

 Hyrum  Benson, MFA, Associate  Professor of Art, Program Coord inato r ,  
UMPI 

 
 

 

 

 



Memorandum of Understanding 

University of Maine Educational Leadership Program Partnership with University of 

Maine Presque Isle College of Education to Develop a Collaborative Program in Rural 

Educational Leadership (MEd/EdS) 

 

August 13, 2019 

 

The University of Maine Educational Leadership Program and the University of Maine Presque 

Isle College of Education are entering into a partnership, called the Collaborative Program in 

Rural Educational Leadership (henceforth known as REL), to provide educators in the rural 

locations of Maine with a group cohort experience to work towards a Master’s of Educational 

Leadership from August 2019 through August 2023.  If successful in maintaining constant 

enrollment in the program, both sides may negotiate to continue this collaborative effort.  The 

targeted enrollment is approximately 12-15 educational leadership students (current teachers 

seeking their M.Ed. and possibly current administrators seeking their EdS). This memorandum 

documents our mutual understandings about the program and the parties’ responsibilities. 

 

Projected Course Schedule 

 
Year 1 

2019-2020 

Year 2 

2020-2021 

Year 3 

2021-2022 

Fall EAD 560 

Intro to Leadership 

 

Cat 

EAD 566 

Action Leadership II 

 

Alana 

EAD 563 

Interpersonal Leadership 

 

Cat 

Spring EAD 590 

Rural Schools/ Communities 

 

Cat 

EAD 510 

Educ. Supervision 

 

Wendi 

EAD 690-691 

Internship 

 

Cat 

Summer EAD 565 

Action Research I 

 

Alana 

EAD 562 

Group Dynamics 

 

Wendi 

EAD 569 

Capstone 

 

TBD 

 

 There are 9 required cohort classes (28 credits total, one internship class worth 4 credits) 

that UMaine/UMPI faculty have agreed to split.  As discussed in our meetings, 4 would 

be taught by UMaine faculty and 4 would be taught by UMPI faculty.  The last class (a 

capstone class) is to be determined. 

 There are 4 electives required for the MEd.  Currently 2 would be taught by UMaine 

faculty and 2 would be taught by UMPI faculty. 

 

 

 



Governance Structure 

 

 We (the UMPI and UMaine faculty, henceforth identified as “we”) all agreed the degree 

would be conferred by UMaine. 

 We see this as an equal partnership.  UMPI faculty would need to have UMaine graduate 

faculty appointments and go through the Record of Qualifications for Graduate Faculty 

Status process. 

 We have developed a governance structure where we will meet at least once a month to 

discuss instruction, guest lecturers (specifically with connections to the Central 

Aroostook Council of Education), connections to professional development in schools, 

and handing off courses between instructors and institutions. 

 We have also discussed how we can take voices from the field and connect theory to 

practice through targeted guest lecturers.  Moreover, we believe discussing how we might 

use practitioners as a type of advisory board (i.e. CACE) could be useful to this type of 

program. 

 All shared revenue agreements will be established in an additional MOU. 

 

Sharing of Instruction 

 

 We have shared course shells and instructional philosophies around the andragogy of the 

program.  We have also discussed how we can collaborate on a deeper level to infuse 

new practices into the program. 

 We have discussed the need to have one learning management system (LMS) used for the 

entire program so that students experience continuity in their instruction as well as 

leadership development experiences. 

 We have also discussed the need to make sure that whomever is instructing the courses 

has access to the UMaine library and software (e.g. Qualtrics), as well as entering grades 

through one portal (MaineStreet). 

 We would like the courses taught by the UMPI faculty to be on load just like these 

courses are for UMaine faculty during the fall and spring semesters.  However, to be 

clear, when we talked about summer courses, (which there is one each summer), we 

talked about this being overload (which is traditionally how summer classes are 

approached).  

 

Record of Qualifications for Graduate Faculty Status 

 

 We would like to have the UMPI faculty to go through the Record of Qualifications 

(ROQ) process in order to be seen as equal partners in this degree.  UMPI faculty would 

need to have UMaine graduate faculty appointments.   

 

Marketing of the REL Program 

 

 We believe this will provide increased capacity for both campuses and allow us to serve 

rural communities in a Maine in a manner we have not been able to in the 

past.  Additionally, we believe our collaborative program could serve northern and 

eastern Maine in sustainable manner, where we could work closely with superintendent 



groups (such as CACE) to ensure continuity of leadership in school districts and improve 

leadership capacity in rural areas of Maine. 

 We will continue to discuss how to innovate instruction, bring in guest lecturers, and 

bridge the theory-practice gap that will make the program stronger, particularly as we 

market this in rural areas. 

 We see this UMaine/UMPI One University Educational Leadership Program as a way to 

celebrate our collaboration together in an ongoing manner and possibly use it as an 

example for other initiatives that could be formed within UMS. 

 

 

___________________________________________ 

University of Maine Educational Leadership Associate Professor, Program Coordinator 

Dr. Ian Mette 

 

 

___________________________________________ 

University of Maine Educational Leadership, Human Development, and Higher Education 

Program Director 

Dr. Julie DellaMattera 

 

 

__________________________________________ 

University of Maine College of Education and Human Development Interim Dean 

Dr. Mary Gresham 

 

 

_________________________________________ 

University of Maine Vice President and Dean of The Graduate School 

Dr. Kody Varahramyan 

 

 

_________________________________________ 

University of Maine Interim Provost and Dean of the Undergraduate School of Business in the 

Maine Business School 

Dr. Faye Gilbert 

 

 

_________________________________________ 

University of Maine at Presque Isle College of Education Dean 

Dr. Barbara Blackstone 

 

 

_________________________________________ 

University of Maine at Presque Isle President and Provost 

Dr. Raymond Rice 




